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A MESSAGE FROM THE UNIVERSITY PRESIDENT

Dear Samford students,

Throughout the Bible, there is always a relationship between blessing and responsibility. In Luke’s gospel,
for instance, Jesus reminds us that “to whom much is given, much more will be expected.”

As a Samford student — whether at the start of your educational journey or near its completion — you are
indeed blessed. The opportunity to study and learn at a world-class institution of higher learning is a
privilege granted to very few people. Additionally, you are a part of a close-knit community that cares for
and loves you. Again, what an incredible gift!

As you are being prepared to live out your various vocations, please also recognize that with these
extravagant gifts also come enormous responsibilities — to yourself, your family, your fellow Samford
students, and to the communities you call home. This handbook articulates some of the most important
responsibilities you inherit as you make your educational home at Samford. Following these guidelines will
ensure the best opportunity to respond to the privilege of being a Samford student.

Thank you for all the ways you embody the Samford spirit. | wish you the absolute best as you continue
this exciting journey.

Beck A. Taylor, Ph.D.

President




A MESSAGE FROM THE SGA PRESIDENT

My Fellow Bulldogs,

It is an honor and privilege to serve this university as your Student Government Association (SGA)
President! The SGA exists to serve each student through representation, programming, and advocacy. All
registered undergraduate students, upon enrollment, are members of SGA. As such, each student has access
to our resources, officers, and activities. | encourage you to hold the Student Executive Board (SEB) and
myself accountable for your experience on campus. Furthermore, | implore you to consider how engaged
you are with what is happening at Samford. As the old adage goes, what a person puts into something is
what they will get out of it. Our university is filled with endless traditions, clubs & organizations, sports
teams, state of the art facilities, fine arts, academic groups, and national honor societies. Take advantage of
these opportunities to build meaningful relationships with your fellow peers and the surrounding
community.

Nevertheless, we all have a chance to positively impact others and leave our university better than we
found it; for the sake of our own personal growth and for those that come after us. We must be willing and
committed to enriching ourselves before we can enhance our community. We are a family through our
citizenship at Samford. But more importantly, through our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. The apostle Paul
tells us in 1 Corinthians 13:13 that of faith, hope, and love; the greatest of the three is love. We, as a
Samford community, must consistently evaluate ourselves to ensure we are always showing love to all. It is
my greatest hope that SGA can be a beacon and example of what it looks like to engage respectfully, in
dialogue and action, with those of differing opinions. If you have suggestions, concerns, ideas, feedback,
or questions, know that SGA is here for you!

With love,

James Jefferson, Jr.




DISCLAIMERS

Student Responsibilities

Students are to read and be familiar with the university policies that are published from time to time in the
Samford University Catalog, the Samford University Policy Manual, the Student Handbook, and via
email. This includes being up to date on the school calendar, course and activity deadlines, mail deliveries
to student mailboxes, and e-mails delivered to a student's samford.edu e-mail address.

The policies, procedures, and other content of this Student Handbook may be revised throughout the
academic year, and those changes will be effective when they are published. Unless otherwise specifically
noted, this Student Handbook and changes to its contents are equally applicable to all students. Although
this Student Handbook is an important guide for students, it does not include all policies, procedures, rules
and other information applicable to students.

Disclaimer of Contract

This Student Handbook does not constitute a contract between Samford University and any student or other
person, and none of its provisions shall be construed as being contractual in nature. Samford University
reserves the right to modify information contained in this Student Handbook as deemed necessary.

Nondiscrimination Statement

In accordance with applicable federal and state laws, such as Titles VI and VII of the Civil Rights Act of
1964, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, and

the Americans with Disabilities Act and ADA Amendments, the University does not unlawfully
discriminate on the basis of sex, gender, race, color, national origin, age, disability, genetic information,
veteran status, religion, or any other protected status under federal, state or local law applicable to the
University, in its education policies, programs, and activities, in its admissions policies, in employment
policies and practices, and all other areas of the University. As a faith-based institution, the University is
exempted from certain laws and regulations concerning discrimination. Inquiries and concerns regarding
this policy may be directed to the Office of General Counsel, 302 Samford Hall, Birmingham, AL 35229,
205-726-4502.

INTRODUCTION TO SAMFORD UNIVERSITY

Mission of the University

We nurture persons for God, for learning, forever.

The mission of Samford University is to nurture persons in their development of intellect, creativity, faith
and personhood. As a Christian university, the community fosters academic, career and ethical competency
while encouraging social and civic responsibility, and service to others.




The History of Samford University

Samford University was chartered in 1841 as Howard College in Marion, Alabama, about 80 miles
southwest of Birmingham. It was originally named for the British social reformer, John Howard (1726-
1790), who had no connection with the college but was an international personality of Christian charity.
Howard died in Russia, strongly advocating more humane prisons, and his statue was one of the first
installed in St. Paul's Cathedral, London.

The college was moved to Birmingham in 1887 to a site near the present-day airport in the East Lake
section. In 1957, it moved to its present campus in the municipality of Homewood. The buildings are
uniformly of Georgian-Colonial design. The location was chosen by the firm of Olmstead Brothers,
successors to Frederick Law Olmstead, who designed Central Park in New York and many other public
spaces.

In 1965, having added the Cumberland School of Law in 1961, the institution reorganized as a university
and took the name of a prominent Alabama family as Samford University. Today, the institution includes
the School of the Arts, Howard College of Arts and Sciences, Brock School of Business, Beeson School of
Divinity, Orlean Bullard Beeson School of Education, Cumberland School of Law, and the College of
Health Sciences with Ida V. Moffett School of Nursing, McWhorter School of Pharmacy, the School of
Public Health and the School of Health Professions.

Samford University is accredited by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on
Colleges (SACSCOC) to award associate, baccalaureate, masters, educational specialist, and doctorate
degrees. Questions about the accreditation of Samford University may be directed in writing to the

Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges at 1866 Southern Lane, Decatur,
GA 30033-4097, by calling (404) 679-4500, or by using information available on SACSCOC’s website
(www.sacscoc.orqg) .

Alma Mater

Oh, Samford Alma Mater true Her halls shall ever ring,

With sounding glories of the past with plans and future dreams.

On knowledge that we seek, 0 Lord,

We pray thy blessings true.

With pride we pledge our hearts and minds, To the Samford Red and Blue.

Fight Song

Fight, Fight, Fight,
For Samford Bulldogs,
Go onward to victory.

Oh, we'll wear the red and blue, Samford, we're all for you...

And we love you, too! Fight, Fight, Fight,

For Samford Bulldogs,

Go onward to victory.

Oh, we'll give a cheer or two, Samford, we're all for you... Fight! Fight! Fight!



http://www.sacscoc.org/

ACADEMIC LIFE

A significant part of students' life at college is spent in the classroom. Their principal objective should be to
acquire the knowledge, understanding and skills needed for effective living. Policies in this section only
pertain to undergraduate students unless specifically referenced by a graduate program.

Academic Integrity

A degree from Samford University is evidence of achievement in scholarship and citizenship. Activities
and attitudes should be consistent with high academic standards and Christian commitment and should be
in keeping with the philosophy and mission of the university. At Samford, academic integrity is expected
of every community member in all endeavors and includes a commitment to honesty, fairness,
trustworthiness, and respect.

The University Statement on Academic Dishonesty is as follows: students, upon enrollment, enter a
voluntary association with Samford University. They must be willing to observe high standards of
intellectual integrity, respect knowledge, and practice academic honesty. Those who cheat on an
examination or class assignment are not only academically dishonest but also are deficient in the scholarly
maturity necessary for college study. Those who engage in academic dishonesty are subject to severe
punishment. The more dependent, the more inevitable becomes ultimate failure, often accompanied by
public disgrace. Any act to obtain an unfair academic advantage is considered dishonest.

Academic integrity violations are acts of academic misconduct. The term academic integrity violation
includes but is not limited to the following acts:

1. Offering for course credit as one's own work, in whole or in part, the work of another.

2. Plagiarism, that is, incorporating into one's work offered for course credit passages taken either
word for word or in substance from a work of another, unless the student credits the original author
and identifies the original author's work with quotation marks, footnotes or another appropriate
written explanation.

Offering for course credit one's own work but work that one has previously offered for course credit
in another course, unless one secures permission to do so prior to submission from the instructor in
whose course the work is being offered.

. Obtaining an unauthorized copy of a test or assignment in advance of its scheduled administration

. Taking an examination for another student or knowingly permitting another person to take an
examination for oneself.

Giving, receiving or obtaining information pertaining to an examination during an examination
period, unless such action is authorized by the instructor giving the examination.

Divulging the contents of an essay or objective examination to a student who has not taken the
exam.

. Taking, keeping, misplacing, or tampering with the property of Samford University, a faculty
member or another student, if one knows or should reasonably know that one would, by such
conduct, obtain an unfair academic advantage. This section is intended to include, but not be limited
to, material in a university library.
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Failing to follow the instructions of a professor in completing an assignment or examination, if one
knows or should reasonably know that one would, by such conduct, obtain an unfair academic
advantage.

. Witnessing conduct that one knows or should reasonably know is dishonorable and failing to report
it.

. Altering or falsifying academic or student record documents such as transcripts, change of grade
forms, university excuses and add/drop forms.

. Giving or receiving unauthorized assistance on an examination, assignment, project, or other
academic assignment.

. Making a false report of academic dishonesty.

. Fabrication, falsification or misrepresentation of data, results, analyses or other studies, presenting
the results of research or studies not actually performed or manipulating or altering data to achieve
a desired result, including the failure to report or suppression of conflicting or unwanted data.

Please go to the Office of the Registrar website to view more information about the procedures and
possible sanctions involved with a violation of academic integrity.

Advising

Each student is assigned an adviser in his or her academic department. This assignment is made at the time
of admission if an academic major is declared. Students who have not declared a major are assigned to the
assistant dean of Arts and Sciences until a major is declared. An academic major must be declared after a
student has earned 64 credits.

BACHELOR’S DEGREE REQUIREMENTS

Total Credits

A minimum of 128 credits must be successfully completed. No more than eight credits in music ensembles,
drama participation and physical education activity courses may apply toward the 128 credits required for
graduation. No more than two credits in physical education activity courses beyond those required for
graduation may be part of the combined eight credits. To receive a first undergraduate degree, students
must earn at least 50 percent of their total credits from Samford.

It is the student's responsibility to see that all graduation requirements are met. Students must meet all
requirements for graduation as set forth in the Samford University website (or, if more up to date, any
school or department's official publications) in effect at the time of entrance into the major, assuming there
is no interruption in enrollment other than for stated vacation periods. Later changes in the requirements for
graduation are applicable to students who proceed through their chosen program in a timely fashion.

The core curriculum courses are:
UCBF 101 Biblical Foundations
UCT 101 University Core Texts |
UCT 102 University Core Texts Il
UCR 101 University Core: Rhetoric
UCS 102 University Core: Seminar
UCHW 120 Concepts of Health and Wellness




In the Howard College of Arts and Sciences, most majors and concentrations require language proficiency
at the 202 level.

Students planning to earn Alabama teaching credentials should see their department chairs and consult the
School of Education section of the university catalog website for special requirements.

Class Attendance Policy

The classroom is a basic unit of relationships in which learning takes place, and each student contributes to
the learning experience of classmates. Therefore, students should recognize that one of the most vital
aspects of a residential university experience is attendance and punctuality in the classroom and the value
of this academic experience cannot be measured fully by testing procedures alone. Class attendance
policies are established by each school of the university, and specific attendance requirements are indicated
in the syllabus of each class.

Some students participate in institutional activities that require them to represent the university in
scheduled events on and off campus. For activities of sufficient importance in the overall life of the
university, excused absences are granted by the provost’s office. Excused absences do not relieve students
of responsibility for the academic work in the class missed. However, students may not be penalized for
such absences and must be given the opportunity to make up for missed work. These students are
responsible for informing their professors, in advance, of the class dates that will be missed because of
these activities. Practice and/or preparation for these activities would not be a valid reason to miss class.
Ultimately, each student bears the responsibility to be aware of and to comply with attendance and
punctuality requirements.

Classification of Students
Credits Earned Status

0-31 Freshman
32-63 Sophomore
64-95 Junior
96-above Senior

Convocation Requirements

The purpose of Convocation is to nurture students in faith, learning, and values from a distinctly Christian
perspective. Students are made aware of the Christian worldview and are encouraged to engage with the
Christian mission in the world through multiple opportunities for spiritual maturity and growth.
Convocation is a formal means by which we at Samford can be who we say we are a community
committed to faith, learning, and values rooted in a biblical worldview.

Convocation programs allow students to fulfill the convocation requirement for graduation. Incoming
freshmen must complete 60 credits to graduate, with 30 credits needed by the time a student achieves 64
academic credits to avoid a registration delay. Transfer students will have a prorated convocation
requirement based upon the credits transferred to Samford from another institution. This information is
available in the Convocation section of the Spiritual Life website.
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Convocation credit may be earned only by participation in approved Convocation events sponsored by
Samford University. In some instances, students with a documented disability that would hinder them from
attending Convocation events may be referred to the Office of Accessibility and Accommodations for
assistance. A student who does not complete their Convocation requirements will not be eligible to receive
their degree.

For more information about Convocation requirements, visit the Office of Spiritual Life.

Course Repeats

Upon the recommendation of their adviser and the approval of the university registrar,
undergraduate students may repeat a course for credit in which they received a "C-" or lower to
improve their grade, cumulative GPA and understanding of course content.

When a course is repeated at Samford in which a grade of "C-" or lower was earned, only the last
grade, even if it is lower, counts in the calculation of the cumulative average. The credits count only
once. Both courses and both grades remain on the transcript with an indication of which course is
counted in the computation of the cumulative GPA. The repeated course must be the same course
that was originally taken. Courses repeated at other institutions do not change the Samford
cumulative GPA.

The deadline for submitting the petition to repeat a course is the last day to add a course in the
semester or term the repeated course is being taken. A form for this purpose is available in the
Office of the Registrar or online here: Course Repeat Petition Form.

A course can be repeated only once. A student may take advantage of this policy for no more than
sixteen credits. Repeating a course may influence a student's financial aid or sports eligibility.
Courses repeated after graduation will not change the graduation GPA.

Drop and Add Policy

Class drops, adds and other changes in a student class schedule that do not involve complete withdrawal
from school are subject to the following rules:

During drop/add, if a schedule change results in a reduction of the student's total credits
(less than full-time), tuition may be adjusted within 30 days.

Any reduction in a student's course load may result in an adjustment in the student's
financial aid.

After the last day to drop courses without financial penalty, dropping will not result in a
reduction of charges for tuition or fees.

There are no refunds of fees unless the course related to the fee is dropped within the
drop/add period, or a student withdraws as outlined below.

Charges will be adjusted according to these financial policies and the credits taken by the student.
Complete withdrawal from the university is covered under the refund and withdrawal policy.




Grading System

Samford University uses the familiar grading system with some variations. Grades are indicated by letters
"A" through "F," "INC," "FA," "W" and "WF." The university uses a plus and minus variation except for
"A+," "F+"and "F-." In addition, some courses may be taken for pass/fail credit, and these carry "P" or "F"
grades. A statement of the meaning of each symbol is found in the university catalog website.

Grades represent faculty appraisal of the quality of work. Term grades are assigned by faculty members
and can be changed only for just cause and with administrative approval.

Each grade is assigned a numerical value, and quality points are determined by multiplying the value
assigned to the grade earned in the course by the credits. These values are as follows:

Students must earn a quality (or grade) point average of 2.0 (a "C" average) in the Samford cumulative
average to graduate. Students are expected to maintain satisfactory progress toward graduation. Specific
minimum levels of achievement have been assigned for each classification level of students. See the
university catalog website for the current requirements.

Grade Quality Points
4.00
3.70
3.30
3.00
2.70
2.30
2.00
1.70
1.30
1.00
0.70
0.00
FA 0.00
INC 0.00
0.00
0.00
0.00
WEF 0.00




GRADE APPEALS

Undergraduate Grade Appeals

An initial grade may be challenged by a student before the last day of classes of the next full semester. May
Term and Summer Term grades must be appealed by the end of fall term. All petitions must be made first
in turn in writing to the instructor, chair, and dean. All appeals must be written and demonstrate and
document an unusual circumstance that warrants a review of the grade and evidence of the grade s/he
believes should have been given by the instructor. The student must include the full and complete grounds
for the appeal in the initial appeal. Each subsequent appeal must include the previous appeals and responses
by university representatives. If each of these three in turn denies the appeal, the student may appeal to the
university registrar. The registrar will convene a subcommittee of the Faculty Academic Affairs Committee
who will weigh the appeal. The results of this subcommittee's decision are final.

If a student considers either a Title IX or an ADA accommodation complaint to be the basis for the grade
appeal, the student should start the appeal with the Title IX coordinator or the Office of Accessibility and
Accommodations. Until a decision is rendered from the appropriate office regarding the complaint, the
assigned grade will be changed to an "'I", meaning Incomplete. A finding in favor of the student may result
in an educational plan to address changing the grade. A finding denying the appeal will result in the "I"
being changed to its original grade. The student may then complete the appeal process outlined above.
During the time a grade is reported as an 1", the course will have no impact on GPA or credit hour
completion.

Graduate Grade Appeals for Programs without Internal Procedures

An initial grade may be challenged by a student before the beginning of classes of the next full semester.
Summer term grades must be appealed by the beginning of fall term. All petitions must be made first in
turn in writing to the instructor, chair, and dean. All appeals must be written and demonstrate and
document an unusual circumstance that warrants a review of the grade and evidence of the grade s/he
believes should have been given by the instructor. The student must include the full and complete grounds
for the appeal in the initial appeal. Each subsequent appeal must include the previous appeals and responses
by university representatives. If each of these three in turn denies the appeal, the student may appeal to the
university registrar. The registrar will convene a subcommittee of the Faculty Academic Affairs Committee
who will weigh the appeal. The results of this subcommittee's decision are final.

While the grade appeal is being considered, a student may attend classes through the first week of the term,
which is the add/drop period. The student may not attend classes until the appeal is resolved after that first
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week. The university will make every effort to resolve the appeal by the end of that first week. If a student
considers either a Title IX or an ADA accommodation complaint to be the basis for the grade appeal, the
student should start the appeal with the Title 1X coordinator or the Office of Accessibility and
Accommodations. Until a decision is rendered from the appropriate office regarding the complaint, the
assigned grade will be changed to an "'l," meaning Incomplete. A finding in favor of the student may result
in an educational plan to address changing the grade. A finding denying the appeal will result in the "I"
being changed to its original grade. The student may then complete the appeal process outlined above.
During the time a grade is reported as an "I, the course will have no impact on GPA or credit hour
completion.

Withdrawal

A student desiring to withdraw completely from the university at any time must obtain an official
withdrawal form at University Withdrawal Request. The date of withdrawal is the date this form is returned
to the Office of the Registrar. If a student drops out of the university without permission, the official
transcript will show a grade of "FA" in all courses for that semester or term.

e The permanent record of a student who withdraws from all courses within the schedule change
period will not show courses attempted for that term.
The permanent record of a student who withdraws from all courses for a semester or term
before the deadline, as stated in the academic calendar, will show courses attempted and will
show a grade of "W" (withdrew). A "W" is not calculated in the student's GPA.
No student who withdraws from the university for any reason is entitled to a transcript of credit
until the student's financial account has been settled in Student Financial Services.

e A student who withdraws after the deadline as stated in the academic calendar automatically
receives a "WF," indicating an unofficial withdrawal. "WF" carries the same penalty as "F" and
is calculated in the student's GPA.

Please note: Failure to attend class does not constitute withdrawal. Students are responsible for completing
the appropriate paperwork and submitting it to the Office of the Registrar.

*For refunds pertaining to withdrawal, see Withdrawal Refund in the Financial Services section. *
Physical Activity Course Requirements

Beginning with the 2017-18 academic year, physical activity courses are no longer a graduation
requirement for students who enroll at Samford beginning Fall 2017. Students who began their
undergraduate studies prior to Fall 2017 must still take UCFH 120 unless they petition their advisor for a
waiver.

For students who started prior to Fall 2017, the following requirement is still in effect:

e Most schools require one or two physical activity course(s) in addition to UCHW 120.

Students with disabilities impacting physical activity should contact the Office of Accessibility and
Accommodations for assistance.

To meet the general education physical activity requirement, a student may register and receive credit only
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once for the same activity course, except for student-athletes participating in NCAA varsity sports.
Student-athletes may count a single varsity sport up to two times, once for the general education requirement
and once for general electives that count toward the overall 128 credits in the standard degree, provided that
degree allows for general electives. For majors that require no physical education activity courses, students
may apply a maximum of two activity credits as general electives toward the total credits required to earn a
degree.

Samford Abroad

Samford Abroad offers a variety of programs each term. Students can apply for short-term faculty-led
programs, affiliate/exchange programs, and/or Samford's signature study abroad experience, the Samford in
London semester program at the Daniel House. Language immersion study abroad programs are also
available for both.

The Daniel House

As part of its commitment to internationalization, Samford University provides a special opportunity for
students and faculty to live and study in one of the most cosmopolitan and culturally rich cities of the world
- London. The Daniel House, Samford's London Study Centre, serves as home and classroom to students
and faculty throughout the year in a variety of academic programs. The house underwent a major
renovation in 2018-2019 to improve accommodations, student learning spaces, and resident manager and
faculty facilities. The Daniel House is located in the heart of London near Kensington Gardens, the
Victoria and Albert Museum, the Museum of Natural History, and the former residences of Winston
Churchill, T.S. Eliot, Alfred Hitchcock, and John Lennon. Over 130 years old, the Victorian townhouse
serves as the setting for a semester abroad program during fall and spring semesters for students and
professors-in-residence from the Birmingham campus. In addition to courses taught by the Samford
professors in their fields, British professors present courses that focus on British theatre, history, culture,
and life.

During May Term and Summer Term, the Daniel House is the base for Samford faculty and students
involved in accelerated, specialized courses that take advantage of the London setting. These sessions offer
a variety of courses that focus on subjects such as art appreciation, English literature, the British health care
system, the theology and history of the English Reformation, London as a world financial center, and much
more.

During the Samford in London semester abroad, students live, work, and study like Londoners. While
residing at the Daniel House, students will participate in an internship related to their field of study for six
credit hours. Additionally, they will enroll in at least one course taught by the faculty-in-residence and one
course taught by a British professor. Students must enroll in 12 to 18 credit hours. The faculty-in-residence
rotates among the various Samford colleges. Because the application process is competitive, students are
encouraged to speak with their advisor early to determine when it will be the best time to study abroad
within their degree program.

Samford in London is also offered in a compressed format during the summer. This program is
approximately six weeks long. Summer students will participate in an internship for three credit hours and
take one class taught by a Samford faculty-in-residence.

Courses in London vary each term. For more information on the cours